
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

May 25, 2022
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, May 25, 2022. The following Board members were in attendance:
         
Christopher Abruzzo 
 
Jim Gross


Stephen Libhart
         
James Anderson
 
Jim Helsel


Carolyn Van Newkirk
         
Keith Bashore

   
Erik Hume
  
  

         
Brian Enterline
 
William Leonard




      
Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Business Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Mick Burkett (Deputy Director, Human Resources),  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Guest (via teleconference):  
Mr. Kevin McPeek, Director, PFM Financial Advisors, LLC               
Public Comments:  None.
Retirement and Promotions:

Retirement:  Mr. Edwards congratulated Brian Searle, Captain of the HIA Fire Department on his retirement from SARAA after almost 21 years of service.  

Promotions:  Mr. Edwards congratulated Rebecca Bellaman and Nealison Boone on their recent promotions to Foreman of Grounds Maintenance.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve two Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the April 27, 2022 Board Meeting
2. HIA Window Cleaning Services Contract/Reject Bids 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Enterline that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.

Executive Committee:  
a)
General Salary Adjustment:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to grant a general salary adjustment of four percent effective May 30, 2022.  The increase will apply to all SARAA employees excluding those covered by a collective bargaining agreement and members of senior staff.  This will result in an estimated additional base salary expense of $106,800 for the remainder of 2022, or $163,341 annually.  This adjustment will be in addition to salary increases based on an employee’s annual performance evaluation.  A general salary adjustment is recommended for both employee retention and inflation.  Exit interviews have revealed one of the primary reasons employees are leaving SARAA is due to higher wages elsewhere.  Monthly inflation for the first four months of 2022 has averaged 8.05%.  Inflation is a consistent reason exiting employees give when asked why they started looking for a new job.  Funding will be provided by SARAA’s general fund.  Mr. Leonard expressed his concerns about the salary adjustment.  Discussion ensued.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board grant a general salary adjustment of four percent effective May 30, 2022.  The increase will apply to all SARAA employees excluding those covered by a collective bargaining agreement and members of senior staff.  This will result in an estimated additional base salary expense of $106,800 for the remainder of 2022, or $163,341 annually.  This adjustment will be in addition to salary increases based on an employee’s annual performance evaluation.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and approved with a Roll Call Vote, with eight members voting for the motion and two members voting against the motion.  Mr. Abruzzo, Mr. Anderson, Mr. Bashore, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Libhart and Ms. Van Newkirk voted for the motion.  Mr. Gross and Mr. Leonard voted against the motion.
Airport Operations:


a)
Replace Terminal Main Distribution Facility UPS:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the purchase of hardware and installation services for an 80 kw UPS to replace the current UPS in the terminal main distribution facility (MDF) network room for $133,665.78 from Schaedler Yesco. To make sure that equipment can stay running 24/7, a UPS provides battery backup to all the power outlets in that room.  The UPS currently installed has been running since the terminal opened in 2004 and is no longer supported by the manufacturer.  After specifications and plans were finalized, they were sent to three vendors to provide quotes.  The quotes were reviewed by SARAA staff and counsel to confirm procurement procedures, and it was determined that Schaedler Yesco was the best vendor for SARAA.  Both the hardware and installation services are on the COSTARS contract.  Funding for this project will be from the 2022 capital improvement account.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the purchase of hardware and installation services for an 80 kw UPS to replace the current UPS in the terminal main distribution facility (MDF) network room for $133,665.78 from Schaedler Yesco of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  

b)
Study to Replace Emergency Generator at CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an agreement awarding a lump sum contract to Burns Engineering, Inc., for an amount not-to-exceed $65,000 to complete an engineering study and conceptual design schemes for the installation of a new emergency generator at Capital City Executive Airport. CXY’s existing primary backup generator was manufactured in the 1940’s and is believed to be original to the Airport.  This generator currently functions as the secondary power source for FAA Owned Assets within the Control Tower, the Administration Building and Airfield Lighting.  Spare parts are no longer available should repair be required.  This study will be proceeded by a detailed final design, bid package, letting and physical construction following required SARAA procurement policy.  This project was identified as a priority in SARAA’s 2022 Capital Improvement Program.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director to execute an agreement awarding a lump sum contract to Burns Engineering, Inc., of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania for an amount not-to-exceed $65,000 to complete an engineering study and conceptual design schemes for the installation of a new emergency generator at Capital City Executive Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Abruzzo and unanimously approved.     

Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through April):   Total YTD Airline Revenues were $3.1 million vs $3.1 million budgeted.  Total YTD Non-Airline Revenues were $5.1 million vs $4.8 million budgeted, or 6.3% better than budget.  Total YTD Operating Revenues were $8.3 million.  Total YTD Operating Expenses were $6.1 million.   Net Operating Revenue is $2.2 million YTD.  Total Non-operating items were ($4.4 million), resulting in a Variance to Budget of ($2.2 million).  Adding the Extraordinary Cash Inflows resulted in a Net Position of ($1,149,879). The Debt Coverage Ratio is 1.40 on a 1.25 requirement.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary report, YTD 2022 enplanements were 191,604, up 77% over 2021.  The YTD Food/Gift sales were up 99.98%. The Rental Car Sales are up 59.87%.  Total Variable Revenues YTD are up 48.12%.   The CPE was $12.57.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, Frontier owes $31,000 in the over 90-day category.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following: 
HIA:

HIA Demolish Building 26 & 96:  Paving, storm sewer and concrete installations to resume this week.  
HIA Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 4:  The jacking and receiving pits are complete.  Predrilling monitoring is currently in progress.
Airport Drive Phase 3B, Third Street Intersection:  Continue preparing final design for a circulatory roadway.
Water Plant PFOS Remediation Upgrade: Pending PennVEST funding determination.
Baggage Handling System Control:  Continue preparing 30% design.  
Capital City Executive Airport:
CXY Remove Obstructions Off Airport Tree Removal:  The contractor is substantially complete with all physical work.  Completing punch list items and project close out inspections. 
Gettysburg Regional Airport:  
Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase IV:  Site drainage installations continue.  The pond has been drained.
Franklin County Regional Airport:

Construct Snow Removal Equipment Building:  The foundation, slab, superstructure and exterior sheathing have been installed.

c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that April 2022 Enplanements were up 4% vs budget and at 83% of April 2019.  YTD Enplanements were down 1% vs budget and at 84% of 2019. April 2022 Air Cargo Tonnage declined 10% vs April 2021 and was up 11% vs April 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is down 2 % vs 2021 and up 9% vs 2019.  Air Freight is slowing as UPS cargo is down 14% and Fed EX is down 7%.  DHL is up 100% as service started in May 2021.      
Marketing Update:  Allegiant’s schedule has been extended into 2023 at a level higher than expected.  The current enplanement projections could be 605,000 enplaned, about 1% above 600,000 budgeted.
Susquehanna Club:  The Susquehanna Club has reopened.

Job Fair:  Five attendees were hired across three companies as a result of the job fair. 
TSA Pre-Check Enrollment:  TSA Pre-Check enrollment will be held at HIA on June 13th through June 17th.

Checkpoint Wait Times:  TSA precheck wait time is 1 to 3 minutes.  The TSA general wait time is 1 to 6 minutes. 
Service:  Myrtle Beach service resumed on 4/28/2022.  Nashville service resumes on 5/27/2022.  Denver service resumed on 4/29/2022.    
Report on Direct Purchase and Private Placement Proposals:  Mr. Moskal reported on the tax exempt refunding of Series 2012A-B Bonds.  SARAA’s Series 2012A and Series 2012B Bonds become callable on January 1, 2023 as follows:

· Series 2012A (AMT) refundable par – approximately $29.0 million

· Series 2012B (Non-AMT) refundable par – approximately $49.5 million

· Tax exempt refunding transaction can close on any date after October 3, 2022.

SARAA distributed Request for Proposals to Purchase Direct Purchase Bonds or Serve as Placement Agent on April 25, 2022.  Responses were due on May 20th.  The following responses were received:  1 proposal for direct purchase forward refunding bonds; 1 proposal for direct purchase current refunding bonds; 2 proposals to serve as Placement Agent; Raymond James letter expressing interest to serve as underwriter on publicly offered bond sale. Truist Bank’s proposal for direct purchase current refunding bonds was the best proposal.  Truist is proposing 3.03% on the non-AMT, 2.96% on the AMT and $17,500 for legal counsel. SARAA has a follow-up call with Truist on Friday, May 26th.  Discussion ensued.  SARAA staff will keep everyone informed.  
Executive Session:  Mr. Helsel did not convene an Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked the finance staff for their efforts with the bond refinancing.
Mr. Bashore:  Mr. Bashore thanked Mr. Pirozzi and his team for their efforts with the tree removal project at Capital City Executive Airport.
Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume suggested staff look into job roles and salaries appropriate for the jobs.  
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, June 29, 2022, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:01 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

Erik Hume,
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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